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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
August 14, 2018
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Town Treasurer Steven Drasye, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Angel Poole
Absent:  Councilor Andy Ryan
Guests Present:  Chris Flint, Jeff Rankin, Carolyn Bradley, Reese McClanahan, Margaret Emore, Billy Walker, Lisa Rogers, Alvin Sensabaugh, Anita Woolfrey, Lisa Perry with the News-Gazette
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:
Mr. Alvin Sensabaugh stated he has been handling property for Sandra Snider at 516 Pocahontas Street.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated Ms. Snider’s vehicle was towed today.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated there was only one (1) letter posted on the property door regarding an inoperable vehicle, giving the owner fifteen (15) business days to make vehicle operable again.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated there should have been more than one (1) letter.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated he overheard Sgt. Poole on her phone talking when she thought she had hung up and it was not professional.  Sgt. Poole apologized that he heard the conversation but it was a private conversation.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated there are multiple vehicles in Glasgow that have not been towed.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated he took pictures of the other inoperable vehicles.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated it cost Ms. Snider $150.00 to get her car back.  Mayor Ruby Clark thanked Mr. Sensabaugh and stated Town Council will discuss this later in meeting.
Review of Minutes:

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting July 10, 2018.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

Councilor Sonny Williams asked what invoice to Highway Motors for $4,426.50 was for.  Public Works Chris Flint stated the computer, pressure pump, fuel pump went bad on the backhoe.  Mr. Flint stated the invoice for $600.00 to Lee hi was to have the sewer truck towed and worked on.  Mr. Flint stated it broke down and this is the second time has been worked on.
Motion Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills listed and any other bills that come up.

Carried unanimous voice vote.
Police Report:
Town Sgt. Angel Poole stated for June 2018 she had sixteen (16) calls for service, 601 miles, five (5) traffic summons/parking tickets and three (3) warnings, ten (10) business checks, worked the 2-day softball tournament, helped Rockbridge County Sheriff Office (RCSO) with a search warrant, chased buzzards, and did a lot of leg work for Music in the Park.

Sgt. Poole stated for July 2018 she had twenty-two (22) calls for service, 954 miles, seventeen (17) citizen assists, four (4) warrants/arrests/juvenile petitions, seven (7) traffic summons/parking tickets, seven (7) warnings, ten (10) business checks, shot four (4) buzzards with paint gun, gave out ten (10) inoperable vehicle warning letters, worked on Music in the Park.

Sgt. Poole stated she has set up the radar speed checker from the RCSO on Fitzlee Street.  Sgt. Poole stated she will be moving it around town.  Councilor Monica Dock asked if the paint ball gun is working with the buzzards.  Sgt. Poole stated it is, the buzzards do not like it when the paint gets on their wings and it keeps them moving around.     
Treasurer Report:
Town Treasurer Steven Drasye gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending June 30, 2018.  Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $26,271.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $28,204.00 and Sewer Fund expenditures exceeded revenues $7,345.00.  Treasurer Drasye stated that there are items currently listed as expenditures that will be recategorized as assets or a reduction in a liability during the annual audit process.  Items to be recategorized are as follows: 

	
	General Fund
	Water Fund
	Sewer Fund

	Asset
	$20,342.00
	
	$5,546.00

	Reduction in Liability
	
	$80,649.00
	$55,938.00


Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $666,999.00 in checking and savings accounts as of June 30, 2018.

Treasurer Drasye also gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending July 31, 2018.  Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $24,270.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $67,093.00 and Sewer Fund expenditures exceeded revenues $5,058.00.  Treasurer Drasye informed Council that no major General Fund revenue items were due in July and that General Fund expenses are high in July due to the annual renewal of insurance policies and other annual renewals.  Water Fund expenditures included the semiannual loan payment of $81,268.00 to the Virginia Resources Authority.  Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $528,075.00 in checking and savings accounts as of June 30, 2018.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Softball League Report.  Mrs. Margaret Emore stated she would give the report for her husband Jimmy who is playing ball.  Mrs. Emore stated the league will finish up this week and a Fall league will be discussed.  Mrs. Emore stated they had 65 tons of dirt from Liberty University donated to fill in the softball field.  Mrs. Emore stated they have a girls travelling softball team and they do not charge the girls or their families to play as it is very expensive and that is why 
they host fund-raising tournaments.  Councilor Monica Dock stated there were issues about trash, the bathrooms, and beer from the last tournament.  Mrs. Emore stated the bathrooms are in bad shape and most people go to Petro’s.  Mrs. Emore stated they tell anyone with an open container to put it away.  Councilor Dock stated they need to let the teams know there are consequences from the violations – the teams need to be told what is allowed and not allowed.  Mrs. Emore agreed and stated there needs to be police presence there to let the players and spectators know they are being watched.  Sgt. Poole stated she has had to kick people out of the park before after several warnings.  Councilor Dock stated the list of park rules need to be given out to all teams.  Sgt. Poole added the rules are posted and they say no alcohol.  Mrs. Emore stated she would like to ask Town Council to consider waiving the tournament fees they pay or reduce them for the work they do.  Councilor Dock reminded Mrs. Emore that they use the field all week long for the girls to practice at no cost.  

B. Parks and Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Lisa Rogers stated everything is coming together for the Music in the Park scheduled for Saturday, September 1, 2018.  Mrs. Rogers stated there are 4-5 food vendors coming.  Mrs. Rogers stated the RCSO, the Lexington PD, and the Buena Vista PD will also be there with their bouncy house for the children, and free snow cones.  Mrs. Rogers stated the Glasgow Fire Department’s car show will begin at 1:00 PM and the fire department will have their bbq chicken for sale.    
Old Business:

A. Abandoned Property – Billy Walker.  Mr. Billy Walker stated he is making progress on getting his personal items out of the building at 709 8th Street.  Mr. Walker stated he does not have a truck right now or anywhere to put the items and asked Town Council for an extension on getting the items out.  Councilor Monica Dock stated Mr. Walker was told the last time he was before Town Council that this was not an open-ended agreement.  Councilor Dock told Mr. Walker a certified letter was sent to him to sign agreeing to what he had told Town Council and he never signed the letter.  Mr. Walker stated his truck was towed.  Mr. Walker stated he is trying to get the large machinery moved but it has not been possible because of all the rain.  Mr. Walker stated Southers Towing is going to charge him several thousand dollars to move the machinery and he does not have the money right now.  Councilor Dock stated Town Council went through this at the March 13, 2018 Town Council Meeting, and Council gave him until August 1, 2018 to get his personal items out but that he is no closer to doing that than he was in March 2018.  Councilor Dock stated the Town is tearing abandoned homes down and that Town Council has to stick to what they have said.  Councilor Dock stated the building is in disrepair and has been for years and nothing has been done to correct this.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated in March 2018 Town Council declared Mr. Walker’s property a nuisance.  Town Attorney Simons stated he and then Town Manager Bill Rolfe looked at Mr. Walker’s property at 709 8th Street as well as other property he owns at 1105 Rockbridge Road.  Town 

Attorney Simons stated Mr. Walker’s property devalues the Town of Glasgow’s property as well as other citizen’s property that is close to his property.  Town Attorney Simons stated at the March 13, 2018 Town Council Meeting, Mr. Walker did not contest the nuisance and agreed to Town Council’s terms.  Town Attorney Simons stated his office sent Mr. Walker a letter to sign agreeing to August 1, 2018 and Mr. Walker never signed the letter.  Mr. Walker stated that was because he had no vehicle.  Town Attorney Simons asked Mr. Walker if he will have it done in sixty (60) days and sign the letter tonight.  Mr. Walker stated if he has the money.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to have Mr. Billy Walker sign tonight a revised letter agreeing to an additional sixty (60) days, until October 15, 2018, to have his personal items removed from 709 8th Street, and what is left is considered abandoned to the Town of Glasgow.

Carried unanimous voice vote.  
Councilor Monica Dock stated she wants the letter notarized.  Town Attorney Simons pulled out the letter Mr. Walker was sent in March 2018, changed the date, giving him until October 15, 2018 to have his property removed from 709 8th Street and what is left is considered abandoned to the Town of Glasgow, initialed the changes and had Mr. Walker initial the changes.  Mr. Walker signed the letter and his signature was notarized.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will mail Mr. Walker a copy of the signed letter.  
B. Sewer Rehab Project Update.  Mr. Chris Flint from Public Works gave a demonstration of how the sewer lines will be slip lined. 
New Business:
A. Annual Appointment Town Attorney and Town Sgt.  Mayor Ruby Clark asked if the votes needed to be separate.  Town Council stated no.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to appoint Tom Simons as Glasgow Town Attorney for one (1) year and to appoint Angel Poole as Glasgow Town Sgt. for one (1) year.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Farmers Market.  Mrs. Carolyn Bradley stated the Farmers Market has done very well this year.  Mrs. Bradley stated Friday’s are good days and Saturday’s are a little slower.  Mrs. Bradley stated the season will finish in October.  Mrs. Bradley stated the Ruritan’s would like to do a holiday craft bazaar event in November at the Farmers Market to wrap up the season.  Mrs. Bradley stated a young man who is travelling down the East Coast contacted the Ruritan’s about playing music at the Farmers Market.  Mrs. Bradley stated he is asking a minimum of $200.00 for travel expenses.  Mrs. Bradley stated the Ruritan’s are asking the Town of Glasgow to pay this for him to play at the November 3, 2018 event.  Mrs. Bradley stated they need to know as soon as possible so they can let him know.
C. Grass Mowing.  Mayor Ruby Clark stated people are blowing grass in the streets when they mow.  Mayor Clark asked if Buena Vista has an ordinance regarding grass in the streets.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated to his knowledge there is not a state ordinance but municipalities can make an ordinance.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will check and report back at the September 11, 2018 Town Council meeting.

Other:
Mr. Jeff Rankin from the WWTP stated he has a letter from Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC) regarding the Chesapeake Bay and storm water.  Mr. Rankin stated CSPDC is asking the Town of Glasgow to send a commitment letter agreeing to participate voluntarily in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed Implementation Plan (WIP) planning, understanding the signing of the letter does not commit the Town of Glasgow to implement any actions, etc. resulting from the planning process.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger to sign commitment letter to CSPDC agreeing to participate voluntarily in the Chesapeake Bay Watershed Implementation Plan (WIP) planning, understanding the signing of the letter does not commit the Town of Glasgow to implement any actions, etc. resulting from the planning process.

Carried unanimous voice vote.  

Mr. Rankin stated he will be in class September 9-14, 2018 in Virginia Beach. 

Mayor Ruby Clark asked Town Council if they would like to discuss the issue of Ms. Snider’s vehicle being towed today.  Councilor Monica Dock stated the Town Sgt. followed policy and the Town has to follow the policy as it is written.  Mr. Sensabaugh asked how many notices are given.  Town Sgt. Poole stated written notice is given, allowing fifteen (15) days to comply.  

Mayor Ruby Clark stated Town Hall will be closed Monday, September 3, 2018 for Labor Day.  Mayor Clark stated Music in the Park will be held Saturday, September 1, 2018 with gates opening at 5:00 PM.  Mayor Clark stated the next Town Council meeting will be September 11, 2018.

Mayor Clark excused the public at 8:35 PM for Town Council to enter Executive Session.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Sonny Williams for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel matters.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Absent 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to be adjourned and the Glasgow Town Council reconvene in open session.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Absent 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Absent 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 9:00 PM.

___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
